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Abstract 
The need to teach a communicative, 
content-based course that is suitable for 
prospective teachers of English at junior 
high and high school level presents a 
number of challenges, not to mention 
paradoxes. However, finding solutions to 
such problems is suggestive of 
fundamental issues that go beyond 
language learning, extending to the 
general educational process, indeed to the 
very roots of a liberal arts education and 
the creative process itself. First, it is clear 
that the content of the course must be of 
some relevance to such students. This 
means that complex difficulties related to 
communication across cultures need to be 
properly contextualized for (mostly) 
Japanese university students. At the same 
time, methodology needs to be relevant to 
students’ needs or, arguably, the 
classroom experience will remain empty. 
More precisely, the methodology 
employed in classes should be usefully 
suggestive to the students, at least to the 
extent that there is a possibility that they 

might get some ideas about how to teach. 
Furthermore, it is vital to attempt to foster 
a creative response in students, not just 
because the content will have no life 
otherwise, but because the students will 
certainly themselves be expected to create 
stimulating content for their own students 
in the future. It is suggested here that 
successfully meeting the challenges 
presented above involves a developmental 
cycle in which improvement in content 
and the communication of content, a 
process involving active involvement of 
both students and teachers, is required in 
order to yield the development of the true 
creative ability that will undoubtedly be 
required by students in their chosen 
profession. 
 
Introduction 
(1) The “circularity” problem in 

teaching cross-cultural 
communication 

The need to teach a course in 
cross-cultural communication to future 
teachers raises complex problems and is 
suggestive of interesting challenges and 
opportunities. In teaching a course in 
cross-cultural communication, a western 
teacher of (largely) Japanese students is in 
the interesting position of actually 
attempting to carry out a complex task 
that she is also preparing students to 
undertake themselves, perhaps in the 
actual class being taught and certainly in 
the future. To be more precise, in this case 
the act of communicating content to 
students is itself an example of 
cross-cultural communication. It is, 
therefore, important for the teacher to not 
only communicate effectively but also to 
be aware that there might be special 
difficulties involved in this particular 
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communicative process that have the 
potential to sabotage the whole enterprise.  
 
(2) The culture “debate” 
For example, a review of texts employed 
in teaching cross-cultural communication 
(Charlebois & Sakuma, 2015; Lewis, 
1999; Stewart & Bennet, 1972) reveals an 
enduring preoccupation with concepts 
employed in the fields of cultural 
psychology (Cole, 1998; Heine, 2007) 
and cross-cultural psychology (Berry et 
al.,2011; Hofstede, 2003; Shiraev & Levy, 
2004). 
 
However, if you are in agreement with 
Holliday and Aboshisha (2009), to take an 
example from the second language 
acquisition field, this kind of focus could 
lead to at least a serious quandary and 
perhaps even a paradox loop that is 
impossible to resolve. Holliday and 
Aboshisha, in fact, reject all references to 
cultural differences in language teaching 
as inevitably and undesirably reducing 
students to stereotypes. In support of this 
view, they cite Bond et al. (2000) and 
McSweeney (2009) in suggesting that the 
work of Hofstede (2003), for example, 
may be usefully criticised as too 
simplistic.  
 
However, the rejection of cultural 
differences as an explanatory mechanism 
tends to lead to a rejection of the problem 
of cross-cultural communication 
altogether. Most damagingly perhaps, for 
language teachers, such a rejection limits, 
indeed completely rules out, opportunities 
for generating discussion of the relevant 
issues which are being debated in the 
various fields. This is seriously 
problematic for a class at a liberal arts 

university that seeks to prepare young 
teachers for future challenges. 
Furthermore, it is extremely difficult to 
see how cultural differences can be 
removed from the list of problems 
preoccupying researchers in the field of 
English language learning and second 
language acquisition (SLA). To take an 
obvious example, with the emergence of 
the importance of sociocultural theory 
(Vygotsky, 1978, 1986) in SLA theory, we 
have arrived at a stage in which it is 
possible to characterize the field as split 
into two parallel worlds (Zuengler & 
Miller, 2006), the mainstream variety and 
the sociocultural variety. However, it is no 
exaggeration to claim that cultural 
psychology actually is sociocultural 
theory (Nisbett, 2003: 86). Therefore, it 
seems that we have to accept that the 
textbooks on the market are not 
completely misguided, and that it is a 
good idea to refer to concepts discussed 
in cultural and cross-cultural psychology. 
While it would obviously be a mistake to 
think that these various explanatory 
mechanisms should be accepted 
uncritically, research from these fields 
should certainly be presented in class by 
teachers and discussed critically by 
students.  
 
(3) Presenting content 
Given that the general scope of content is 
largely given, there is still the issue of 
how English language content can be 
presented without overload in a manner 
that is palatable to the students. The 
solution suggested here is that a variety of 
supportive, burden-reducing tools should 
be employed in order to achieve this, 
while the teacher embarks on a continuing 
effort to improve both content and the 
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manner in which the content is 
communicated.  
At the same time, it is necessary to make 
sure that ample opportunities are offered 
to students to assimilate and discuss the 
content in a critical manner, particularly 
as the issues are subject to debate. Also, 
the teacher should be involved in this 
process in order to positively influence 
outcomes for students. In this way, both 
teachers and students are engaged in a 
cycle of improved performance in which 
content is refined while the processes by 
which the content is communicated are 
improved. 
 
Course content presentation techniques 
and student participation 
As suggested above, it is commonly 
assumed that the study of cross-cultural 
communication should be informed by 
recent research in the fields of cultural 
psychology and cross-cultural psychology. 
The content provided in the course under 
discussion here follows a fairly traditional 
pattern in this respect, as will be 
discussed later. However, the course is 
designed so that student activities remain 
central to the enterprise. The goal is to 
achieve an open-minded yet critical 
response to the material under scrutiny. 
 
(1) Online support 
Twelve chapters were posted online 
(Evans, 2015), with video and quiz 
support, including innovative pair work 
quizzes that required students to exchange 
information with a partner in order to 
complete their respective problem set 
(www.fujisantrip.com). The same could 
have been achieved with paper handouts, 
but the online solution referred to here 
has the advantage of offering automatic 

checking capabilities, freeing the teacher 
to provide guidance in other areas. The 
concept seems to fit with Bax’s (2003, 
2011) notion of the normalization of 
computer use in the classroom. The 
material is easy to create, given fairly 
recent website creation software. In the 
actual classes, students overwhelmingly 
used their own smartphones to access the 
online material without any major 
difficulties. 
 
(2) Student presentations 
In addition, however, care should be 
taken to ensure that students have 
sufficient time to discuss the material 
offered in class. Students are required to 
make group (usually pair) presentations 
without written English support (the 
students’ own notes in Japanese were 
allowed). This is to ensure a natural and 
smooth delivery in presentations. This 
format straightforwardly allows the 
teacher to prepare students to themselves 
address controversial issues. Importantly, 
this approach also gives the teacher an 
opportunity to reflect on the ideas offered 
by students and suggest alternatives etc. 
This in turn may prompt the teacher to 
update and improve the coursework 
presentation online. This will be shown, 
later, to fit the 
Creativity-Content-Communication Cycle 
(3CCycle) that I take to be the 
overarching guiding framework. 
 
The McSweeney-Hofstede debate, for 
example, involves a marketing expert and 
a cross-cultural psychologist. The 
marketing expert, McSweeney, challenges 
Hofstede’s categories employed in 
accounting for national-cultural 
differences. The students’ presentations 
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tended to support the idea that we cannot 
have blind faith in the efficacy of the 
categories employed, but they at least 
offer an interesting starting point for 
making sense of and accounting for 
cultural differences, which students 
generally accept as having some reality. 
One might consider the obvious reality 
that a teacher-preparation course of this 
kind fits in a liberal arts structure that 
seeks to foster creative abilities in 
students so they can meet the challenges 
they will face in the future, particularly in 
their roles as teachers. The course is not 
merely a form of vocational training that 
requires them to adapt to the desires of 
marketing experts and other corporate 
entities. Rather we are seeking to help 
students develop structural, conceptual 
supports to aid critical thought processes. 
Hence, students should be exposed to 
ideas from a variety of fields (including 
the psychology of culture and marketing). 
 
Coursework online 
(1) First semester 
The twelve chapters for the first semester 
(www.fujisantrip.com/communication-acr
oss-cultures), for example, are intended to 
raise consciousness regarding 
foundational issues (Introduction; 
Overview; What is culture?; The absence 
of culture) involved in discussion of 
cultural differences, in particular where it 
comes to fundamental matters of 
perception that may lead to serious 
misunderstanding or failure to 
communicate. The chapters included an 
analysis of the historical background that 
cultural psychologists often assume 
(Historical background; Big differences). 
The most fundamental issue of all is how 
much, if anything, cultures have in 

common (Dreaming). Also, there is a 
serious focus on recent experiments that 
indicate certain tendencies with regard to 
perception (Stereotypes; Context; The 
assimilation bias; Motivation). In addition, 
an attempt was made to look at serious 
social issues that may be rooted in 
cultural differences and misunderstanding 
(Religious extremism).  
 
(2) Second semester 
The chapters for the second semester 
(www.fujisantrip.com/communication-acr
oss-cultures-ii) deal with broadly the 
same kinds of issues and can be 
categorized in the same way. For example, 
matters of perception are revisited in a 
number of chapters (Health; Time; 
Beauty). However, the discussion in the 
second semester is framed more in terms 
of issues familiar from media treatments 
of culture-related problems (A changing 
world; Globalization; Multiculturalism; 
Tradition), with more of a focus on 
practical and language-related differences 
(Culture shock; Language; Language 
differences). This latter is assumed to be 
of particular relevance for prospective 
teachers, perhaps preparing their own 
students for study overseas. Experimental 
data is also critically reviewed 
(Motivation; Conformity). 
 
As suggested, an array of video material 
is also employed in conjunction with 
quizzes and final tests. The online 
approach has the advantage of allowing 
direct links from coursework to video 
sources. This is particularly helpful when 
creating a quiz about a video, for 
example.  
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Methodology 
(1) Present, Practice, Produce 
While the online nature of the coursework 
allowed a significant degree of innovation, 
and can be characterized as a 
communicative, content-based course, the 
driving language teaching methodology 
was also consistent with very traditional 
approaches. For example, while students 
were able to access quizzes and videos, 
both in and out of the classroom, allowing 
more active learning in the classroom, 
there was also a degree of traditional 
teacher presentation, generally carried out 
via PowerPoint (a large selection of 
which can be viewed online at 
www.fujisantrip.com). The use of pictures, 
first language support (Garcia & Wei, 
2013), and video presentations allowed 
sophisticated content to be communicated 
relatively painlessly. One should 
acknowledge, however, that teacher 
presentation should be constantly updated 
in response to students’ needs, so 
assessing students’ response is vitally 
important. In that sense, the presentation 
should be regarded as merely preparatory 
to student activities, which are the main 
event, with the teacher also expected to 
respond to the content produced by the 
students. 
 
In this sense, however, the language 
teaching methodology employed can be 
usefully understood in terms of the 
traditional Presentation, Practice, 
Production (PPP) approach to language 
learning. The teacher presentation 
accounts for the first P, with students 
given the opportunity to practice (second 
P) their own presentations. The students 
are also required to produce their own 

responses in English, so this may be 
understood as the final P. However, I will 
argue that the approach here involves a 
cyclical process in which the teacher’s 
presentation of content in turn helps 
students to produce, practice and present 
their own content. While teachers are 
involved in helping students to improve 
content and their ability to communicate 
this content, the teachers are also 
stimulated to learn from this experience 
and improve their own content and 
presentation. Therefore, instead of a 
traditional PPP approach, the 
methodology suggested here is perhaps 
better understood in terms of a cycle that 
leads to the improvement of creative 
capacities, both in students and teachers. 
 
(2) The three C cycle 
As a course that is intended to help 
prepare students for a career in teaching, 
the goal of the course dictates that 
methodology cannot be narrowly 
determined in terms of learning language. 
As students are very likely to become 
teachers themselves in the future, we 
must be concerned with fostering creative 
abilities that will allow them to adapt to 
various challenges. It is assumed that 
creativity may be understood as a 
function of a process in which 
communication of content is dynamically 
improved. It is also assumed that this 
subsumes improved language learning but 
goes beyond this, first to the roots of a 
liberal arts education and finally to the 
overarching need to foster creative 
abilities in students. 
 
Our role in preparing future teachers 
requires us to consider our activities in 
the most profound terms as part of a 
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broad liberal arts education. The 
development of students’ ability to use 
English should not be understood as 
merely a narrow vocational use of 
language as a tool, but part of a broader 
and deeper creative dynamic that we must 
hope will lead to improvements for 
society as a whole. 
 
The guiding methodology, it is proposed, 
may be understood in structural terms as 
part of a dynamic cycle, referred to here 
as the 3CCycle, illustrated below.  

 
The 3CCycle may be understood as a 
simple encoding of a dynamic that guides 
pedagogical activity in the liberal arts, 
and particularly with regard to 
prospective teachers. The fundamental 
assumption is radical in the sense that it is 
concerned with the roots of a liberal arts 
education. However, it may also be 
understood as deeply conservative in that 
it is concerned with preserving and 
nurturing those roots in a healthy way. I 
would also point out that it is rather 
uncontroversial, almost to the point of 
being self-evident.  
 
(i) C1: Creativity 
Improved ability to create yields 
improved content 
 

(ii) C2: Content 
Improved content drives a need to 
improve ability to communicate 
 
(iii) C3: Communication 
Improved communication in conjunction 
with improved content is improved 
creativity. If C3 fails, C2 is wasted and 
C1 fails.  
 
(iv) 3CCycle for teachers 
Teachers strive to achieve better content 
to present to students. This will involve 
research and the development of ideas. 
The effort to write, produce video and 
sound files etc., presentation techniques 
involved in the communicative process 
must be upgraded in keeping with this 
demand. Successfully communicating 
content (sparking students’ creativity) 
means that the teacher has also become 
more creative, because creativity is the 
improved communication of content. This 
improved creativity means that further 
improved content can be produced. 
 
(v) 3CCycle for students 
Students receive stimulus from teachers 
in the form of the presentation of content. 
If successful, this will spark the students’ 
ability to create content for themselves. 
Students practice and present content for 
themselves, getting ideas from other 
students, etc. If they succeed in 
communicating this new content 
(sparking the teacher’s creativity), the 
students will further improve their own 
creativity because creativity is the 
improved communication of content.  
 
Conclusion 
A serious consideration of the needs of a 
preparatory class for future teachers 
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forces a reappraisal of goals and methods. 
The goal of producing creative 
individuals, capable of meeting the 
challenges of an uncertain future means 
that we have to examine the roots of a 
liberal arts education, rather than tick the 
boxes of a narrowly vocational checklist. 
Teaching a class in cross-cultural 
communication is particularly interesting 
and demanding in that it raises complex 
issues that require a critical response from 
both teachers and students. Course 
content should include a wide selection of 
sources from a variety of fields. The 
effort to present such demanding material 
successfully is richly rewarding, but also 
requires us to make sure that students 
have the opportunity to critically respond, 
develop their own creative abilities, and 
hence spark further improvements in the 
teachers own performance. The methods 
involved in meeting these complexities 
and challenges may be illustrated rather 
straightforwardly. This is offered, above, 
in the 3CCycle. It is hoped that this will 
spark further discussion about the goals of 
a liberal arts education among teachers 
and policy-makers. 
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